# China's Sharp Power in Africa A Handbook for Building National Resilience

Glenn Tiffert and Oliver McPherson-Smith



A PUBLICATION OF THE HOOVER INSTITUTION

# China's Sharp Power in Africa

A HANDBOOK FOR BUILDING NATIONAL RESILIENCE

# **GLENN TIFFERT AND OLIVER MCPHERSON-SMITH**

# Introduction

In January 2021, in partnership with the Ghana Center for Democratic Development, the Hoover Institution launched a program of study on China's sharp power in Africa. Over several months, a vibrant learning community of nearly thirty civil society leaders from twenty-four sub-Saharan countries and a roster of subject matter experts from around the globe met weekly to discuss the political, economic, technological, and human rights dimensions of China's engagements with Africa. The African participants then developed local knowledge about these topics through field research in their respective countries. In January 2022, the Hoover Institution published a selection of their research in a series of four reports.

This handbook shares our program's broader findings with the public. It aims to raise awareness of how China is exercising sharp power in sub-Saharan Africa and to encourage governments and civil society across the region to unite in a posture of vigilance. Sharp power differs from both the "hard" military power or economic coercion associated with war and conquest and the soft power that wins friends and influences societies transparently through the diffusion of ideas, symbols, values, and cultural achievements.<sup>1</sup> It involves norms and practices that burrow deeply and deceptively into the soft tissues of democracies to subvert and sway them through methods that are, in the now paradigmatic words of former Australian prime minister Malcolm Turnbull, "covert, coercive, or corrupting." Sharp power can take many forms, from interference in local media and elections to the cultivation of surrogates who, from foreign patrons, import censorship, unsustainable debt, and surveillance technologies without public accountability. The core concern is that sharp power interferes in, compromises, and degrades the integrity of democratic institutions, economies, and information flows and facilitates their exploitation or capture by illiberal actors.

In sections on debt, natural resources, infrastructure, trade, technology, media freedom, elite capture, and corporate responsibility, this handbook documents the unequal and asymmetric character of China's relationship with Africa and how it is empowering illiberal forces on the continent, mortgaging Africa's future and making the world more congenial for autocracy. The handbook closes with a set of recommendations to assist Africans not just to face down assertions of sharp power locally but also to join with democratic societies everywhere to enhance governance, equity, and freedom.



## Background

The development of security, the rule of law, and economic prosperity in sub-Saharan Africa has come under renewed pressure in recent years. In addition to the continent's well-documented infrastructure and employment gaps, the effects of climate change, democratic backsliding, and the erosion of civil liberties pose unique challenges for communities and civil society. At the same time, the promise of greater infrastructural investment, market opportunities, fiscal revenues through natural resource royalties, and employment of local workers by foreign parties is undeniably attractive.

Industrialization remains an elusive route to ending poverty across sub-Saharan Africa. The African Development Bank estimates that an annual \$68–108 billion financing gap underpins the absence and poor quality of infrastructure in the region.<sup>2</sup> This gap is matched by a lack of salaried employment opportunities for a booming population. By 2050, the population of sub-Saharan Africa is expected to double from its current size of 1.2 billion.<sup>3</sup> By that time, a quarter of the global population will be in sub-Saharan Africa. This growing population requires a greater number of employment opportunities, and at a better quality. But economic growth, particularly through natural resource extraction, has not kept pace with the demand for work. As the International Labour Organization notes, every \$1 million of foreign direct investment (FDI) results in 0.6 jobs in the extractive sector, 2.75 jobs in the manufacturing sector, or 61 jobs for greenfield FDI in the customer contact sector.<sup>4</sup> Following a significant improvement in access to education in recent decades, there is a need for a greater number of high-quality jobs, such as industrialized agriculture over subsistence farming.<sup>5</sup>

In addition to these existing and enduring challenges, security, governance, and development have each been disrupted by the more recent challenges of climate change and the erosion of the rule of law and civil liberties. According to the World Meteorological Organization, climate change is driving a noticeable trend of rising sea levels, retreating glaciers, and shifting rain patterns across the African continent.<sup>6</sup> In East Africa, for example, Haile et al. predict that changing rain patterns will intensify droughts in drought-prone areas, while intensifying rainfall in rain-prone regions.<sup>7</sup> Additionally, McGuirk and Nunn attribute a sizeable portion of conflict events in Africa to shifting drought patterns and the resulting competition over agricultural territory.<sup>8</sup> Collectively, these patterns result in increasing population displacement and food insecurity, imposing a cost of \$30–50 billion per annum over the next decade to mitigate the effects of climate change.<sup>9</sup>

Representative governance and accountability have also suffered recent setbacks on the continent. In the wake of the fall of the Berlin Wall, the so-called "third wave" of democracy reached sub-Saharan Africa. While the adoption of liberal democracy was not ubiquitous, closed autocracies were gradually replaced with decidedly more democratic regimes.<sup>10</sup> Despite this shift, over the past year military coups have toppled governments

in Burkina Faso, Chad, Sudan, Mali, and Guinea.<sup>11</sup> Meanwhile, failed coups occurred in Guinea-Bissau and the Central African Republic.

Even without the installation of military juntas, civil society and the exercise of civil liberties have come under pressure from the manipulation, censorship, and shutdown of social media and online communication. For instance, beginning in March 2018, the government of Chad banned social media for over a year, and in Eswatini the government imposed an internet blackout due to civilian protests.<sup>12</sup> The erosion of civil liberties and the entrenchment of unelected governments bodes poorly for both the rule of law and civil society's ability to effect policy change in pursuit of economic development, physical safety, and environmental protection.

In light of these challenges, and their individual and collective detriment to security and prosperity, African governments and communities have welcomed renewed international interest in bi- and multilateral economic and political engagement. This engagement has most prominently taken the form of international summits, where topics of infrastructure investment, trade facilitation, aid, and physical security are often on the agenda. Since 2000, the European Union has held six summits with the African Union, India has held three with select African leaders, Turkey has held three with select African leaders, and the People's Republic of China (PRC) has held eight with wide participation from across the continent.

Indicative of its commitment to regular summitry, the PRC has significantly developed its political and economic ties with the countries of sub-Saharan Africa over the past two decades. In 2009, the PRC became Africa's single largest trading partner and, in January 2021, the PRC's first free trade agreement (FTA) with an African country— Mauritius—came into effect. The PRC's economic influence is also concentrated in key sectors. Approximately 70 percent of the world's cobalt supply, a necessary input for renewable energy batteries and electric cars, is mined in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC).<sup>13</sup> Fifteen of the country's nineteen cobalt mines are owned or financed by entities based in the PRC.<sup>14</sup>

The PRC's approach to bilateral relations with African counterparts contrasts starkly against that of the countries of North America and Europe. While the latter have traditionally given nontrivial concern to the integrity of the rule of law and the protection of human rights, the PRC professes a policy of noninterference or nonintervention in the domestic affairs of partner countries. A prominent exception to this is the campaign for international recognition of Beijing's "One China" policy. As a testament to the success of this campaign, Eswatini is now the sole African country to retain diplomatic relations with the Republic of China (Taiwan).<sup>15</sup> Another exception is the assistance that the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) gives directly to African ruling parties with strong ties to China at election time, which distorts the fairness of local democratic

Hoover Institution • Stanford University

processes.<sup>16</sup> While the PRC's claim to ostensible noninterference differentiates it from Africa's other major trading partners, its expansion of military facilities follows the pattern established by the United States, France, Turkey, and the United Kingdom. In 2017, the first People's Liberation Army (PLA) facility in Africa was opened in Djibouti. US intelligence reports suggest that the PLA is seeking to establish a similar base on the west coast of Africa in Equatorial Guinea.<sup>17</sup>

## Debt

Among Africa's development partners, China is unique. Its overseas development finance is built on the pursuit of profit and upon a mountain of debt. During the first four years of its Belt and Road Initiative (2013–2017), China issued thirty-one times more loans than grants.<sup>18</sup> While Western nations devote more than half of their assistance to Africa to social welfare and humanitarian needs, China prefers infrastructure. From 2007 to 2020, China's development finance institutions provided 2.5 times more finance for infrastructure than did the development finance institutions of all other nations combined.<sup>19</sup> Of the approximately \$153 billion China officially lent to African governments and state-owned enterprises from 2000 to 2019, two-thirds went to just three sectors: transport, power, and mining.<sup>20</sup> A parade of large, expensive projects designed, managed, and often executed by conglomerates and workers from China followed.

China's lending practices differ significantly from those of other major economies. First, while Western nations channel much of their development finance through multilateral institutions such as the World Bank, China treats lending as an instrument of national power and prestige. Its loans buy influence, secure access to strategic commodities and port facilities, develop new markets for goods and services from China, and win political support for China's policy priorities, especially around human rights, internet governance, and media freedom and censorship. Studies of voting patterns in the United Nations indicate that between 2001 and 2018, political alignment between China and Africa increased by 78 percent. Between 2008 and 2012, every \$1 billion invested by China in Africa was correlated with an approximately 17 percent increase in average political alignment.<sup>21</sup> China's state media amplifies this convergence and the praise that African heads of state lavish on the country, its accomplishments, and the leadership of Xi Jinping.

Second, because China's loans put the logic of geopolitics ahead of economics, the money flows easily and quickly, which makes lending from China attractive to African governments. Unencumbered by the rigorous studies of economic feasibility and environmental and social impact that Western lenders typically require, China funds ventures that are more likely to cause harm to local communities, prove unsustainable, and never generate sufficient revenue to offset their costs, ultimately destroying more wealth than they create. Third, mutual secrecy cloaks many of the loans in darkness.

China has not joined the Paris Club of international lenders and does not follow Paris Club conventions on data sharing, disclosure, and transparency. It prefers bilateral deals and reveals very little about them. China's lending contracts bind debtor governments to this secrecy with confidentiality clauses that hamper oversight by local parliaments, civil society, and other accountability mechanisms, and breed extraordinary corruption, cronyism, and institutional decay. In Kenya, Uganda, Zambia, and Nigeria, this secrecy has fueled controversies about contempt for constitutional process and the potential surrender of sovereign rights and assets to China, such as the port at Mombasa or the Entebbe International Airport.<sup>22</sup>

By one estimate, \$200 billion in loans, or around half of the public debt owed to China, is hidden. Taking these loans into account catapults the value of China's loan book ahead of all other official lenders combined.<sup>23</sup> If one adds in nonsovereign borrowers, such as state-owned banks, enterprises, joint ventures, and the private sector, the value of underreported debt surges to around \$385 billion.<sup>24</sup> The damage to African countries is substantial. For instance, in 2020, Zambia's failure to keep up with its debt payments to China precipitated a sovereign default crisis. The following year, President Hichilema revealed that Zambia owed lenders from China twice as much as the preceding Lungu administration had acknowledged.

Fourth, unlike other official lenders, China's loans are often collateralized. Two methods dominate: borrowers deposit in Chinese financial institutions large surety sums that are subject to forfeiture, or they secure the loans by promising to deposit into escrow accounts the future proceeds from commodity exports or projects such as airports and railways.<sup>25</sup> Angola, for example, has borrowed heavily from China against its future oil revenue, and Ghana and Guinea have each pledged to pay for billions of dollars in infrastructure loans with long-term concessions of the strategic mineral bauxite. Volatility in commodity prices can make these arrangements difficult to manage.

Fifth, China's loans typically have shorter repayment periods than those from other official lenders, and they bear significantly higher interest, sometimes at rates comparable to the private bond or loan markets.<sup>26</sup> From 2000 to 2017, 81 percent of China's overseas development financing consisted of semiconcessional or nonconcessional loans, triple the share of the United States, and seven to eight times that of France and the United Kingdom, respectively.<sup>27</sup>

Sixth, China's lending agreements cause complications when borrowers experience debt distress because they often require that the contracted loans be excluded from Paris Club restructuring arrangements. The recent experience of Zambia proves that Paris Club members may hesitate to grant debt relief out of concern that creditors from China would simply move to the front of the line and get paid first. Finally, China seeks to establish its court system as a global center of commercial dispute resolution, and loan contracts are





beginning to reflect that in their choice of law and venue provisions. While China's judicial system is capable of meeting high standards, documented shortcomings raise concerns about judicial independence, local protectionism, and due process, and borrowers may be at a disadvantage operating in an unfamiliar language and jurisdiction.

The scale of China's lending invites misperceptions. Although China boasts gleaming modern cities and more billionaires than any other country, the vast size of its population and extreme income inequality mean that its per capita GDP is actually comparable to that of Botswana and Equatorial Guinea.<sup>28</sup> Despite progress in reducing poverty, more than six hundred million predominantly rural Chinese live on less than \$140 per month in disposable income.<sup>29</sup> From a certain point of view, China's loans to Africa circulate assets among elites in both places while their general populations shoulder the costs.

China's lending to Africa peaked in 2016 at \$29.5 billion for the year and has fallen sharply since (figure 1). While this lending has underwritten a burst of economic activity, it has also left many nations in financial straits. According to the International Monetary Fund, more than twenty African countries are currently in or at risk of debt distress. Four of them stand out for the extent of their indebtedness to China expressed as a share of GDP: Djibouti (68.5 percent), the Republic of the Congo (48.7 percent), Niger (25.9 percent), and Zambia (24.7 percent).<sup>30</sup>

The secrecy around lending from China may be masking much higher levels of debt distress than is generally known. One study documents 102 cancellations or reschedulings of Chinese debt across Africa between 2001 and 2019, a figure that far exceeds the bellwether number recorded by international credit agencies for private foreign bondholders and banks. The countries with the highest incidence of such distress include those with the highest shares of GDP owed to China: Angola, Cameroon, Mozambique, Sudan, Zambia, and Zimbabwe (figure 2).<sup>31</sup> China's lenders favor quiet restructuring over cancellation, which merely defers a reckoning with the underlying difficulties.

**Source:** Chinese Loans to Africa Database, China Africa Research Initiative and Boston University Global Development Policy Center, March 19, 2021, https://chinaafricaloandata.bu.edu.

#### Figure 2. Debt to China as percentage of GDP in African nations



**Source:** Data from Sebastian Horn, Carmen M. Reinhart, and Christoph Trebesch, "China's Overseas Lending—Loan-Level Dataset and Country Debt Stock Estimates," Mendeley Data, version 1, September 10, 2021, http://doi.org/10.17632 /4mm6kdj4xg.1.

The era of easy money from China is over.<sup>32</sup> Stung by underperforming investments, implementation challenges, and the scale of debt distress, anecdotal evidence indicates that lenders from China are now driving harder bargains and conducting stricter due diligence on prospective projects. At the 2021 Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (FOCAC), Xi Jinping announced investment pledges to Africa of just \$40 billion, down from the \$60 billion promised in 2018. Notably, Xi's speech avoided the word "infrastructure" altogether.<sup>33</sup> Instead, he emphasized aid to small and medium enterprises, trade financing, and equity-based investment. This tracks with China's efforts to rebalance its domestic economy from an infrastructure-led growth model, which has saddled the country with a glut of unproductive assets, toward "high quality" growth in advanced industries, consumption, and services. With the cost of production rising in China, the hope is that financing industrialization in Africa and, in turn, importing from it light manufactured and agricultural products, will generate African employment and wealth, which will create new markets for goods and services from China higher up the value chain.



However, for some debtor countries, the hangover from the borrowing of the past decade and its legacy projects will constrain these opportunities and complicate relations with China for years to come. Their debts, typically denominated in dollars, will grow only more burdensome as global interest rates recover from historic lows.

## **Natural Resources**

In theory, natural resource wealth constitutes a lucrative opportunity for African nations to further their economic development. A high demand for raw inputs in China, coupled with an abundance of resources in Africa—such as minerals, fossil fuels, or livestock—should allow African entrepreneurs, communities, and governments to strike mutually beneficial agreements with counterparts from China. In turn, the profits and fiscal revenues of these endeavors could be domestically reinvested by local actors to advance their own developmental objectives. In practice, however, companies from China capitalize on gaps in administrative capacity and fault lines in local oversight to implicitly renegotiate these agreements through regulatory noncompliance, disregard for contractual terms, or repeated criminal violations. These irregularities impose tangible costs on host communities across Africa.

A lamentable example of weak oversight is evident within the South Sudanese oil industry.<sup>34</sup> With the legacy of decades-old contracts signed before South Sudan's independence in 2011, state-owned oil companies from China have long enjoyed privileged access to the nation's oil resources. While the fiscal revenues from the oil industry have provided a crucial source of income for the South Sudanese government, poor waste management and oil spills have produced industrial pollution in host communities. Consequently, adverse health effects, such as birth deformities, are apparent.<sup>35</sup>

Despite efforts to enforce environmental protections, companies from China have shown little willingness to engage with South Sudanese authorities on this issue. The South Sudan Petroleum Act of 2012 mandates both social and environmental impact assessments prior to exploration drilling. Despite not having met these requirements, international oil companies continue to operate within the country.

Moreover, efforts to hold international oil companies to account have been met with political retaliation. South Sudan has long sought to meet the internationally recognized best practice standards of the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI). To reach that goal, the government of South Sudan pursued transparency and accountability efforts, particularly around human resource policies and environmental audits of the oil industry. Shortly thereafter, when a United Nations arms embargo on South Sudan was set to expire in 2021, China broke with its precedent of abstaining and voted in favor of renewing the embargo. The move sent a clear message to the government of South Sudan that increased transparency and accountability in the oil industry would come at a political cost.

Another concerning example can be seen in the distant-water fishing industry in the Gulf of Guinea. Much like the oil deposits of South Sudan, the abundance of natural resources within the exclusive economic zones (EEZs) of Nigeria, Cameroon, Gabon, and the Republic of the Congo constitute a valuable economic asset in global high demand. On paper, each of these countries possesses a regulatory regime that balances the profitable exploitation of marine resources, the interests of local artisanal fishing communities, and the state's need for fiscal revenues. Yet, local law enforcement is no match for China's distant-water fishing fleet, which is by far the largest on earth.<sup>36</sup> This fleet facilitates the interconnection of global markets and provides global access to West African resources. However, its sheer scale allows unscrupulous practitioners of illegal, unreported, and unregulated fishing to act with impunity.

With the benefit of generous fuel subsidies and the financial resources to repeatedly violate local regulations and safeguards, Chinese-owned or -operated distant-water fishing vessels devastate local fishing communities and their livelihoods. The poor quality of local vessels compared to rivals from China and high trade barriers have hindered local fishing enterprises. Additionally, demands by law enforcement for side payments or confiscation of engines disproportionately impact African vessels.

Despite the prevalence of predatory practices, other African countries have drawn strength from the rule of law in the natural resource industry. As Africa's second largest gold producer, Ghana has long sought to control and regulate galamsey, small-scale artisanal mining that has resulted in unregulated and pervasive environmental degradation. In 2013, President John Mahama established an inter-agency task force to curb the practice.<sup>37</sup> Since then, dozens of PRC nationals have been arrested for their participation in the illicit industry.<sup>38</sup> After civil society leaders publicly questioned whether convicted PRC nationals might evade punishment through deportation, in 2021 Ghana's attorney general Godfred Dame vowed that convicted PRC nationals would face local prison time like their citizen peers.<sup>39</sup>

A similar situation has unfolded in the South Kivu province of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. In August 2021, six mining firms from China were ordered to cease operations in the province after they reportedly failed to register with the appropriate local authorities. In a parliamentary report leaked to the press in the subsequent months, it was alleged that foreign-owned illegal gold mines had heavily polluted local waterways and agricultural land.<sup>40</sup> Additionally, few of these firms had contracted with local host communities and when contracts were made, they were subsequently disregarded. In response, the report called for reparations.

In contrast to the political retaliation that the government of South Sudan endured, the Democratic Republic of the Congo gained the support of the PRC government in its push to cease illegal Chinese mining.<sup>41</sup> This could be attributed to the greater risks to China's

interests embodied in Congolese president Felix Tshisekedi's vow to reassess existing so-called "infrastructure-for-minerals" agreements with foreign companies. At stake in the review is a \$6 billion agreement with investors from China that was signed by Tshisekedi's predecessor.<sup>42</sup> A draft report by the EITI that was leaked to the press in October 2021 labelled the existing deal as "unconscionable" after a 2017 reform slowed the payment of infrastructure finance to the Congolese government.<sup>43</sup> By demonstrating decreasing tolerance for illegal mining by foreign actors, the government of the DRC has increasingly reflected the concerns of civil society and host communities.

The natural resource industry has a long history of misconduct, abuse, and exploitation on the African continent. The recent experience of various African countries, such as South Sudan and the littoral states of the Gulf of Guinea, paints a foreboding picture for the intersection of the rule of law and Chinese natural resource extraction. African nations and their public agencies have entered into agreements with firms from China, enacted regulations for tax and royalty collections, and often afforded host communities formal protection and benefits from nearby developments. Yet, weak administrative capacity and enforcement can frustrate these measures, while stronger implementation can provoke political retribution from China. The experiences of countries such as Ghana and the Democratic Republic of the Congo suggest a path forward: vigilance from civil society and local officials, supported by local institutions and global partners, can advance the interests of host communities and the integrity of existing regulatory frameworks.

### Infrastructure

In recent decades, China's government, state-owned banks and enterprises, and companies have played a large and increasing role in the development of infrastructure on the African continent. The range of projects has been vast, including gifting public buildings to African governments and multilateral organizations. In addition to the headquarters of the African Union and the Africa Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, the PRC has built or renovated 186 government buildings in 40 African countries, including 24 presidential or prime ministerial residences, 26 parliaments, 32 military and police installations, and 19 ministries of foreign affairs.<sup>44</sup>

Greater and improved physical infrastructure could potentially offer many African communities vast, tangible benefits. Improving access to transport, energy, and water can facilitate economic and social development, particularly as thirty countries in sub-Saharan Africa remain challenged by low levels of development.<sup>45</sup>

In recent years, foreign sources of infrastructure finance have outpaced local sources in Africa, and China's infrastructure lending, project management, and construction could assist African communities and countries seeking to develop their economies.<sup>46</sup> Aschauer, for example, argues that public infrastructure facilitates private investment by increasing

the rate of return of private capital.<sup>47</sup> Similarly, Limão and Venables attribute the high cost of conducting trade in Africa to poor infrastructure.<sup>48</sup> By facilitating the creation of "anchor" projects, such as roads and railways, an economic multiplier effect could follow as greater trade and commercial activity become feasible at a lower cost.

However, the promise of infrastructure-supported economic growth and development is tempered by corruption, diminishing opportunities for domestic firms, and prohibitively expensive projects. As with natural resource industries, robust regulation to protect host communities, workers, fiscal viability, and economic competition are rendered ineffective by predatory and unscrupulous practices. The recent histories of various infrastructural projects affiliated with actors from China across the continent illustrate these pitfalls.

The Zambian construction industry, and its challenges with corruption, provide a welldocumented example of the destructive practices of select construction firms from China. Chinese-owned construction firms have made significant inroads in the Zambian market with the benefit of easy access to creditors from China.<sup>49</sup> While these companies are initially contracted for specific infrastructural projects, they remain in the country after project completion and retain their access to preferential credit, which, in some cases, has allowed them to undercut local firms by 50 percent.

This advantage, coupled with questionable practices and opaque relationships with local politicians, has given rise to a culture of noncompetitive contracts and predatory and domineering practices that rob local industries of the immediate benefits and opportunities that infrastructural development is intended to provide. Moreover, by exacerbating corruption and nontransparency, which hinders economic growth, these practices introduce unforeseen costs that redefine and diminish the benefits of infrastructure development.

Whether through legitimate or illegitimate means, the foreign domination of domestic industries constitutes a lost opportunity for private African firms to benefit from better infrastructure. While this issue is evident within Zambia, the spread of PRC construction firms across the continent begs the question of whether similar issues are also at play in other contexts; in 2017, half of engineering, procurement, and construction contracts on the continent were won by firms from China.<sup>50</sup>

An additional challenge of foreign-supported infrastructure is the need to match the scale of the project with a realistic future utility and revenue stream. Expensive projects, which subsequently demand commensurably large revenue, provide lucrative opportunities for developers, but risk saddling local communities with "white elephants" and increased debt. The experience of the Nigerian federal government's railway projects in recent years illustrates both beneficial and questionable examples. In July 2016, President Muhammadu Buhari inaugurated the Abuja-Kaduna standard gauge railway line, which provides an alternative to the historically bandit-ridden highway linking the two cities. At a cost of \$876 million, the project was constructed by the China Civil Engineering Construction Corporation. Despite periodic breakdowns, and a postpandemic fare hike, the line remains supremely popular for its security and efficiency.

The success of the Abuja-Kaduna railway has not been replicated in the rail project linking Lagos to Ibadan in Nigeria's south. Inaugurated in late 2020, the project sought to alleviate the heavy road congestion between the two cities and was similarly constructed by the China Civil Engineering Construction Corporation.<sup>51</sup> However, upon the commencement of passenger services, the cheapest rail fare was approximately double the cost of the fare by road. With a lone passenger taking the inaugural voyage despite a capacity of several hundred, the project and its addition to Nigeria's debt burden were panned by unions and civil society leaders.<sup>52</sup> While the Lagos-Ibadan rail link has gradually attracted a greater number of passengers, it remains prohibitively expensive for many commuters and suboptimal for the needs of the local community.

Despite these pitfalls, civil society and government officials in various African countries have made robust efforts to scrutinize both the costs and benefits of China-led infrastructure projects. In June 2020, for example, Kenya's court of appeals ruled that the contract for the construction of the standard gauge railway between Mombasa and Nairobi was awarded illegally.<sup>53</sup> The \$3.2 billion project received around 85 percent of its financing from the Export-Import Bank of China (China Eximbank), and a condition of the loan was that only firms from China could construct or operate the railway. Civil society activists, supported by the Law Society of Kenya, successfully argued before the court that the Eximbank's terms violated Kenya's competitive procurement laws.<sup>54</sup> While the ruling came after the completion of the railway, it nonetheless constitutes an achievement for the rule of law and a forewarning of the need for competitive contracting in future infrastructure projects in Kenya.

Another example is evident in the Bagamoyo port and special economic zone project in Tanzania. In 2013, then president Jakaya Kikwete approved the \$10 billion project with China Merchants Holdings (International) and the Omani State General Reserve Fund.<sup>55</sup> However, in 2019, Tanzania's subsequent president John Magufuli decried the existing agreement with China Merchants as exploitative. Contention was raised over the ninety-nine-year lease, generous tax holidays, the company's ability to operate other businesses in the port without Tanzanian approval, discounted access to electricity and water, and an agreement to refrain from establishing a rival port along the Tanzanian coast.<sup>56</sup> In mid-2021, Magufuli's successor, President Samia Suluhu Hassan, vowed to revive the project, and official statements from PRC leader Xi Jinping struck a more conciliatory tone on the concerns raised by Magufuli.<sup>57</sup>

Greater and better-quality infrastructure provides a potential route to further economic and social development. To end poverty on the continent, the African Development Bank estimates that an annual \$68–108 billion infrastructure investment gap needs to be filled.<sup>58</sup> Foreign lending, including from Chinese or Chinese-affiliated organizations, can help to

fill the gap. However, predatory and unscrupulous practices impose additional costs on recipient economies and societies, thereby diminishing the benefit of infrastructural development. While the Zambian construction industry and select Nigerian railway projects illustrate some of these costs and shortcomings, recent examples in Kenya and Tanzania demonstrate that civil society, the judiciary, and recipient governments have the power to question how infrastructure is developed, under what terms, at what cost, and for whom it ultimately benefits. Moreover, at a time when foreign-supported infrastructure projects are already at a variety of stages of development, these examples show that these questions can be asked before, during, and after project completion.

## Trade

As the globe's second largest economy and home to over a billion people, the PRC is a valuable trading partner for most countries. The nations of sub-Saharan Africa are no exception; in recent years, trade between China and Africa has grown significantly. However, this relationship is increasingly entrenched in a pattern where African natural resources are exported, while China's manufactured goods are imported. This dynamic bars African communities from following China's own model of export-oriented industrialization and growth. Nonetheless, recent trade innovations, such as the African Continental Free Trade Area (AfCFTA), demonstrate that civil society and African governments can lead efforts to alter the status quo. This increasing dynamism, coupled with the PRC's renewed commitment to trade with Africa, presents the opportunity for civil society to question how this relationship can be made more equitable and appropriate for Africa's varying levels of economic development.

China's economic growth in recent years has been coupled with increasing trade relations with African counterparts. The PRC's Ministry of Foreign Affairs periodically reiterates that, since 2009, China has been the continent's single largest trade partner.<sup>59</sup> However, this trade has neither been equal in direction nor substance. Prepandemic, in 2019, the continent's collective trade deficit with the PRC stood at \$17.7 billion.<sup>60</sup> In 2020, this deficit ballooned to \$41.5 billion.<sup>61</sup> Moreover, African exports to China are predominantly raw materials, petroleum, or agricultural produce, while exports from China are dominated by manufactured consumer and industrial products.<sup>62</sup>

A robust trade in natural resources provides African economies with welcome capital; however, it begs the question of whether heavy reliance on basic exports is precluding opportunities to trade in higher-value, manufactured products. While the export of manufactured goods has been integral to China's own development strategy, successful poverty reduction in the PRC, resulting in higher wages in manufacturing industries, has allowed other low-wage manufacturers to capture higher-value segments of the global production chain. Lower-wage producers such as Bangladesh and Sri Lanka, for example, have managed to secure an increasing share of global textile manufacturing.<sup>63</sup>



Authors such as Altenburg et al. estimate that, despite advances in manufacturing automation, the countries of sub-Saharan Africa have a ten- to fifteen-year window within which to capture a share of the global light manufacturing industry through lower domestic wages.<sup>64</sup> Moreover, export-oriented African growth is not limited to trade relations with East Asia. African late industrializers have a geographic advantage in select global markets. For example, the continent's closer proximity to high-income countries in Europe and the Persian Gulf than that of potential Asian rivals provides the benefit of shorter transportation times.

Efforts to shift Africa's trade relations toward a more equitable balance that offers greater developmental benefits may find opportunity in recent, African-led trade innovations. After decades of planning, in January 2021 AfCFTA came into force. With at least forty-one ratifying parties, the agreement seeks to cut tariffs on 90 percent of goods.<sup>65</sup> While many African countries have historically maintained stronger trade relations with countries outside the continent, AfCFTA provides the opportunity to deepen trade with neighboring states—including the trade of manufactured and nonresource goods.

Similarly, recent developments in the PRC's approach to trade with African partners suggest that historic trade barriers hindering the export of African manufactured goods are not impenetrable. For example, in January 2021, the first free trade agreement (FTA) between an African nation—Mauritius—and the PRC came into effect.<sup>66</sup> Similarly, observers noted that the most recent FOCAC summit in Dakar resulted in fewer and smaller Chinese commitments to African infrastructure, development, and disease prevention.<sup>67</sup> However, trade promotion was a notable exception, with China's financial commitment to trade finance increased from \$5 billion in 2018 to \$10 billion. Moreover, within his virtual remarks at the summit, China's leader Xi Jinping set a target to increase total imports from Africa to \$300 billion in the subsequent three years.<sup>68</sup> It was also announced that China would grant tariff-free treatment to 98 percent of goods originating from the thirty-three African nations that are formally classed as least-developed countries (LDCs).<sup>69</sup>

While recent PRC tariff exemptions provide increased opportunities to Africa's least-developed economies, this does little to support the continent's existing manufacturing hubs in Nigeria, South Africa, and Ghana. Despite efforts to further integrate the continent's trade, more than half of Africa's economy remains under heavy tariffs for manufactured goods exported to the PRC.<sup>70</sup> An alternative model, which provides greater tariff-free treatment for manufactured goods across the African continent, is the United States' African Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA) scheme.<sup>71</sup> While the scheme is conditional on progression toward the rule of law and a market-based economy by recipient countries, AGOA removes tariffs on the majority of manufactured goods, agricultural products, and natural resources for eligible developing, sub-Saharan African countries. For example, both LDCs as well as countries that do not enjoy tariff-free treatment under the PRC scheme have significantly

increased their export of manufactured apparel to the United States through AGOA, such as Ghana, Kenya, Tanzania, and Uganda.<sup>72</sup> Congruent with this assessment is recent research by Sun and Omoruyi, who find that zero-tariff treatment supports export diversification and manufacturing exports.<sup>73</sup> Building upon the recent reforms to Africa's trade relationships— both among African countries and with the PRC—a more equitable balance may allow for further tariff-free treatment for a greater number of manufactured products from a greater number of African countries.

Trade relations with China provide African countries with access to the world's second largest economy and over a billion potential consumers. Despite an overall growing value, this trade has been increasingly dominated by the import of finished, manufactured consumer and industrial goods, and the export of African food, mineral, and energy resources. While this trade provides a source of capital for African economies, it foregoes the opportunity for manufacturing-led development along the trajectory the PRC charted in earlier decades. Consequently, African civil society organizations and onlookers have noted how lower PRC tariffs on African manufactured goods would support local development.<sup>74</sup> Recent academic research has similarly drawn attention to this potential, and the history of preferential trade programs such as AGOA illustrate this in practice. Monumental African-led trade innovations and reforms, such as AfCFTA, point to the current, dynamic moment in which African civil society can successfully seek to strike a more equitable trade relationship with external partners, including, but not limited to, China.

# Technology

China offers Africa leading-edge technologies, in many instances paid for by loans or at price points that competitors cannot beat. A 2021 survey by the Australian Strategic Policy Institute cataloged 480 engagements across 51 African countries in areas such as manufacturing, fiber optics networks, research labs, smart city projects, mobile payments, distance learning, and e-commerce.<sup>75</sup> In Africa, China supplies hardware, software, and services to consumers, back-end providers, and every point in between. Its vendors dominate the market for mobile handsets and wireless 5G infrastructure. Its investors are plowing venture capital into local start-ups, and its universities and firms are training professionals to work in them. Under the banner of the Digital Silk Road, China is also promoting data centers, cloud computing, artificial intelligence, and public health.

But along with its wares, China exports a model of techno-authoritarianism that is finding willing partners across Africa.<sup>76</sup> Safe city projects are a prime example. Huawei is installing vast networks of remote cameras in public spaces, and marketing to local authorities cloud storage, big data analysis, facial and license-plate recognition, social media monitoring, and other surveillance capabilities.<sup>77</sup> Adopted in the name of public safety, these technologies pose serious risks to free expression, free association, privacy, and human rights, especially



in nations where due process and independent oversight from legislatures, courts, and civil society are weak.

Uganda offers a cautionary example. In 2018, President Yoweri Museveni launched the first phase of a national network of more than five thousand remote cameras supplied by Huawei. Financed mostly by a loan from Standard Chartered Bank, the project cost at least \$126 million, more than the budgets of the Ministry of Science, Technology and Innovation and the Ministry of Information and Communications Technology and National Guidance combined.<sup>78</sup> Observers raised concerns about the absence of a clear legal framework governing usage of the cameras. These concerns were soon realized when the government used the cameras to monitor political rallies and to identify and detain hundreds protesting the arrest of opposition presidential candidate Bobi Wine, whose communications had reportedly been surveilled with the assistance of Huawei engineers.<sup>79</sup> To this day, Ugandan authorities tout the camera network as a crime fighting measure. But rigorous international studies indicate that such camera schemes are not broadly effective, and any benefits must be weighed against the burden of ongoing staffing and maintenance expenses, the costs to civil liberties, and the impact that comparable levels of investment in alternative crime intervention strategies might have achieved.<sup>80</sup>

Even the region's democracies are finding China's offers difficult to resist. In 2015, Huawei approached the government of Mauritius with an unsolicited bid for a safe city project. The project grew to four thousand cameras at an estimated cost of \$455 million financed by a loan from China Eximbank. The construction of this network comes at a time when the V-Dem Institute's annual report on democracy lists Mauritius among the fastest autocratizing nations in the world, and the faith of Mauritian citizens in the health of their democracy is faltering.<sup>81</sup> The prime minister invoked national security powers to select Mauritius Telecom as the local operator of the project without competitive bidding, and the Mauritius police cited contractual confidentiality clauses to rebuff parliamentary scrutiny of the terms of the loan and the project's provisions for privacy and data governance.<sup>82</sup> Serious unanswered questions persist about transparency, corruption, value for money, who stands to benefit, and how the cameras will be used. Was this project the right choice for the people of Mauritius? Or did Huawei's proposal and the \$455 million loan from China Eximbank distort the government's priorities and short-circuit regular mechanisms for democratic deliberation and accountability? Similar questions could be asked of Huawei's safe city agreements in Angola, Botswana, Cameroon, Chad, Djibouti, Ethiopia, Ghana, Ivory Coast, Kenya, Madagascar, Mali, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, South Africa, Tanzania. and Zambia.

China is having a corrosive impact on internet freedom in Africa. While vendors from a variety of countries sell censorship and surveillance tools, China occupies a privileged position because African telecommunications networks rely heavily on hardware from

Country	Туре	Duration (hrs.)	Users affected	Peaceful protest	Free and fair elections	Press freedom
Nigeria	Social media	5,040	104.4M	_	_	_
Ethiopia	Internet	8,864	21.3M	Х	_	х
Sudan	Internet	777	13.2M	Х	_	х
Uganda	Internet	692	10.6M	Х	Х	_
Burkina Faso	Internet	192	10.9M	Х	_	_
Eswatini	Internet	218	0.5M	Х	_	_
Congo (Rep.)	Internet	72	1.5M	_	Х	_
Zambia	Social media	48	2.6M	_	Х	_
Chad	Internet	29	1.1M	Х	Х	_
Senegal	Social media	7	4.9M	Х	Х	_
South Sudan	Internet	24	0.9M	Х	_	_

Table 1. African internet shutdowns in 2021

**Source:** *Global Cost of Internet Shutdowns 2021 Report*, Top10VPN, January 3, 2022, https://www.top10vpn.com/research /cost-of-internet-shutdowns/2021/?slug=2021.

China, and personnel from China are embedded in African providers, regulators, and enforcement agencies, where they offer support services and training. This presents rich opportunities for espionage, evident in reports that servers configured by engineers from China allegedly sent vast quantities of data from the African Union headquarters to Shanghai every night for five years.<sup>83</sup> But the problems also directly touch individual users and affect the climate for democratic practice.

Having normalized an illiberal model of cyberspace that uses information control to manufacture consensus, silence dissent, and enforce political and social stability, China is now helping others to emulate that model. Dozens of officials from across Africa have traveled to China for multiweek seminars on monitoring and shaping public opinion in cyberspace.<sup>84</sup> Following this knowledge transfer, nations such as Nigeria, Tanzania, Uganda, and Zimbabwe have introduced or amended legislation that mimics provisions in Chinese law regarding censorship and content control.

For the time being, no African nation can match the technical sophistication of China's censorship apparatus, and the evidence of that lies in the resort to blunt internet shutdowns. African nations claimed more than half of the top twenty-one spots in the 2021 *Global Cost of Internet Shutdowns* report (table 1). These shutdowns were justified as measures for combatting misinformation, hate, and incitements to violence, but in most instances their timing coincided with popular protest movements or national elections.

However, technical capabilities are improving, and social media platforms, such as Facebook and WhatsApp, are being singled out for targeted bans because of their capacity to mobilize people and spread information quickly. Speaking at a China-Tanzania New Media Roundtable in Dar es Salaam in 2017, Deputy Minister for Works, Transport and Communication Edwin Ngonyani noted that "our Chinese friends have managed to block such media in their country and replaced them with their homegrown sites that are safe, constructive and popular. We aren't there yet, but while we are still using these platforms we should guard against their misuse. . . . If a person sends an offensive SMS or an e-mail to anyone we should be capable of following them, make arrests and bring them to justice."<sup>85</sup>

Evidently, Zambia had already reached this milestone. In 2015, it signed a deal with Huawei worth \$440 million financed mostly by China Eximbank. Huawei built mobile telecommunications towers around the country and a data center within Zicta, the national telecom regulator, where Huawei employees helped Zambian cybercrime investigators access the Facebook pages of opposition bloggers, track their cellphones, and make arrests.<sup>86</sup> Nigeria has also targeted social media. In 2019, while commenting on a bill that would have criminalized insulting the government online, First Lady Aisha Buhari reportedly said: "If China can control over 1.3 billion people on social media, I see no reason why Nigeria cannot attempt controlling only 180 million people."<sup>87</sup> Two years later, the Nigerian government singled out Twitter for a ban that lasted 222 days after the platform removed a controversial tweet by her husband, the president.

In 2021, Beijing adopted stiff regulations on data security and privacy. In response, technology firms from China may intensify their data collection activities in jurisdictions where regulations and enforcement are weaker. Their ventures in Africa generate immense quantities of data on the identities, associations, behaviors, financial condition, beliefs, health, and whereabouts of countless individuals, and this data becomes only more valuable as it becomes harder to collect elsewhere. Biometrics, such as facial recognition and genetic data, and the rise of digital currencies, are opening new fronts in the larger struggle over privacy and consent that must be settled transparently and democratically. Africa should seize this moment to break the curse of its abundant resources. Data is one of Africa's greatest endowments, and governments must assert sovereignty over it and ensure that they use it not to dominate or exploit their peoples but rather in partnership with and for the benefit of them.

### **Media Freedom**

Media freedom in China has declined steadily in the decade since General Secretary Xi Jinping came to power.<sup>88</sup> China's media ecosystem is dominated by state-owned outlets that compete fiercely for audience but are always required to "maintain a high degree of consistency in aligning with the Party center in thought, politics, and action."<sup>89</sup> The goal is to create an abundance of rich, diverting content that is "constructive," promotes "positive energy," and "guides public opinion," euphemisms for supporting state interests, portraying China in a flattering light and inculcating "correct" ways of thinking about events. The Chinese Communist Party's Propaganda Department actively enforces these ground rules in part through its oversight of the All-China Journalists Association (ACJA), the compulsory union for professional journalists in the country. Generally speaking, journalists and editors self-police, assisted by a catalog of censored topics, opinions, and names that responds to the news cycle almost in real time, implemented through keyword filters, artificial intelligence tools, and an army of human reviewers. Nevertheless, 102 journalists were imprisoned in China in 2021, the highest number of any country in the world.<sup>90</sup>

China adapts these strategies abroad to shape the master narratives that determine how the world sees it.<sup>91</sup> In the name of "discourse power" and "telling China's story well," it has poured billions of dollars into foreign news markets at a time when Western news agencies have pulled back. This money supports reporting in dozens of languages, active social media presences, acquisitions of foreign outlets, and a rapid expansion of overseas bureaus.<sup>92</sup> Africa has been a special focus of that growth. For instance, Xinhua, China's state news agency, moved its Africa headquarters from Paris to Nairobi in 2006, and soon after China Radio International, *China Daily*, and China Global Television Network (CGTN) established regional hubs in the city, too. They employ Chinese and African journalists across the continent not only to produce content for markets in China and Africa but equally importantly to cultivate a web of quasi-official relationships with African news agencies, media unions, and media outlets.

The intersections between China's overseas information strategy and its foreign policy are evident in how China's media officials describe themselves in relation to their African counterparts. These officials use the same framing as China's diplomats, presenting themselves as sincere and equal partners with shared grievances about injustice at the hands of the West. They speak of raising Chinese and African voices together on the global stage, spreading one another's stories, and practicing journalism impartially and responsibly.<sup>93</sup> These talking points resonate in a region vexed by the persistent negativity of Western coverage about it, where popular commitment to media freedom is faltering, and where many governments disfavor critical or investigative styles of reporting.<sup>94</sup>

Professional journalists in Africa welcome China's courtship because it brings donations of equipment, opportunities to learn new skills, technical assistance in modernizing production and broadcast infrastructure, and coveted opportunities to travel for conferences and training programs. China also supports a network of African entrepreneurs who have built businesses propagating Chinese content through local platforms. For example, the Afri-China Media Centre (ACMC) in Lagos explains that its content partnership with Xinhua is motivated by a desire "to make sure that Nigeria through information, using the media, knows those examples China followed in its journey to the top of the world economy and technology advancement."<sup>95</sup> The ACMC's website showcases stories sourced directly



from media in China that celebrate China's achievements and carry pro-CCP political messages.<sup>96</sup>

During the COVID-19 pandemic, China's government mobilized these disparate resources into a common messaging front. China's media outlets in Africa faithfully reflected the positions taken by their Foreign Ministry, with voluminous coverage devoted to China's delivery of medical supplies and vaccines. They juxtaposed China's domestic success at controlling the virus against the experiences of wealthier nations. China's diplomats blitzed African media with opinion articles and interviews, while social media bots traced to China amplified conspiracy theories and other disinformation.<sup>97</sup> The ACJA organized forums at which African media professionals appeared as grateful supplicants, such as a July 2020 session on "Solidarity against COVID-19 and China-Africa Community with a Shared Future" that included representatives from national media organizations in Ivory Coast, Kenya, Nigeria, Rwanda, and Tanzania. The Belt and Road News Network, an organization of 208 media organizations in 98 countries headquartered at the flagship news organ of the Chinese Communist Party, the People's Daily, also posted stories to its content pool for members to propagate, including "Members of Belt and Road News Network Hail China's Efficient Efforts in Fighting Epidemic."98 By comparison, content flows from indigenous African news organizations into China were negligible, which exemplifies the fundamental asymmetry at the heart of China's relationship with Africa.

African journalists who work for China's state media describe attractive compensation and material working conditions and are proud of the high production value they can achieve. But they complain of lower status than their Chinese colleagues and of newsrooms divided by language, culture, and race. They also identify censorship as the biggest challenge to their performance.<sup>99</sup> Stories are filtered in Beijing, investigative reporting is discouraged, and African reporters have little autonomy to report on anticorruption issues, human rights, religion, ethnicity, and elections.<sup>100</sup> They must "tell the 'story of China,' the 'story of Africa' and the 'story of China-Africa friendship' to the global audience" on China's terms.<sup>101</sup> The compromises to journalistic integrity can be extreme. For instance, a young journalist from South Africa hosts a series of English-language video and radio travelogues for China Radio International on the delights of Xinjiang's culture, tourist destinations, and economy. Her upbeat program cuts a sharp contrast against Western reporting on the bleak human rights and political conditions in the region, which some governments have termed a genocide.<sup>102</sup>

China pursues these engagements because they affirm and legitimate its power, and African governments, media organizations, and journalists stand to benefit if they play their parts. But this also helps to explain why the soft power returns on China investments have been weak. China's news offerings in African markets are not connecting with audiences. Viewership numbers and authentic online engagement remain low considering the enormous sums and organizational efforts expended. Preliminary data suggests that, while Africans admire China's economic and technological achievements, they see its news organs as less credible and appealing than alternatives such as CNN, and the COVID-19 pandemic deepened those assessments.<sup>103</sup>

However, the story does not end there. The political conditions for media freedom in some African countries are trending negative, and China may throw its weight onto the scales by lending support to illiberal forces, partnering with those in power who stand to benefit from curbing independent journalism, and modeling a polished alternative to it. If China cannot win the competition for hearts and minds fairly, it may exercise raw economic muscle to force rivals from the field. It is capturing audiences and curbing their access to alternative viewpoints through exclusive licensing deals on satellite and cable broadcast networks, such as StarTimes, and by offering its content streams and wire services to African media at prices that no private competitor can beat. Regulators and civil society stakeholders must be alert to the hidden costs of these offers and strive for fair competition and diversity in their media marketplaces. China is not a free society, and a diet heavy on its stories is not healthy for one.

# **Cultivation of African Elites**

China's rapid ascent as a partner of choice for many African nations has been fueled not just by the scale of its investment and appetite for natural resources, but also by its generous cultivation of African elites and its appeal to values that they find meaningful, particularly equality, noninterference, sovereignty, and antihegemonism. In this outreach, PRC government and party bodies address different functions and constituencies but coordinate tightly to execute policy across a full spectrum of domains. They sponsor heavily choreographed trips that deliver a myopic view of life in the PRC by combining tours of prosperous and industrialized regions with training on facets of governance in China. They seek to sell China's achievements and a curated narrative of how these were attained.<sup>104</sup>

FOCAC has stimulated a wealth of this activity. For example, the PRC government has tasked universities and think tanks with developing close ties and ongoing dialogues with counterparts in Africa. Thousands of scholars and policy practitioners have participated in annual Africa-China Think Tank Forums on urgent issues such as vaccine cooperation, tourism development, digital cooperation, and improving health services and governance.<sup>105</sup> In 2019, China's government announced fifty thousand scholarships for African university students to study in China, and it developed special English-language programs in public administration and national development at schools such as Peking University for those with aspirations for advanced degrees.<sup>106</sup> Participants in such initiatives commonly express admiration for China and a desire to cooperate further with it, and their numbers are considerable. From Uganda alone, as many as five hundred people participated in short-term training courses annually.<sup>107</sup> Meanwhile, a complementary stream of personnel from China has flowed in the opposite direction to meet with African political and business elites,



conduct fact-finding, explore investment opportunities, deliver cultural programs, and conclude deals.

Party-to-party exchanges are a critical tool of China's foreign policy. The International Liaison Department of the CCP manages them and claims to have established connections with more than 600 political parties and organizations in over 160 countries.<sup>108</sup> These relationships permit the CCP to cultivate close ties with the political elites of other nations while denying that China's *government* is interfering in their internal affairs. But for most purposes this distinction is simply wordplay since China's state constitution codifies leadership by the Communist Party and Xi Jinping has greatly elevated its hand in direct governance.

On a party-to-party basis, the CCP has supported academies modeled on its own cadre schools in Angola, Ethiopia, Mozambique, Namibia, South Africa, Uganda, and Zimbabwe to train local civilian, police, and military officials.<sup>109</sup> Before COVID, it offered short-term seminars at universities and party schools in China to thousands of African officials and professionals on topics such as poverty alleviation, political propaganda, tax collection, civil-military relations, party organization, media regulation, and monitoring of social media. Even during the pandemic, seminars with the Republic of the Congo's ruling Party of Labor continued virtually.<sup>110</sup> Prior to assuming the presidency of their nations, presidents Zuma and Ramaphosa of South Africa, Pohamba of Namibia, and Guebuza of Mozambique all led party delegations to China.<sup>111</sup> A Sino-African Political Party Leaders program, projected to grow to over one thousand participants, has financed trips to China by a great many other African political figures. A notable element in many of these exchanges is the promotion of the PRC's model of a politicized military, whereby the armed forces are an instrument of the ruling party not the state.<sup>112</sup>

Increasingly, the master narrative behind these exchanges is that China modernized on its own terms in defiance of Western prescriptions that have repeatedly failed others, and that what has worked for China might work for Africa. China puts itself forward as proof that economic modernization, effective governance, and social stability are in fact possible, and perhaps more easily attained, without liberal democracy and liberal rule of law.<sup>113</sup> It advocates that "countries around the world should and can choose the development path of human rights that suits their own national conditions."<sup>114</sup>

While reasonable on its face, there is a deeper motivation to this ostensible pragmatism. The CCP cannot afford to dwell on how its partners get or stay in power because it fears answering these questions about itself, and it therefore conspires with them in a pact of silence. To avoid awkward conversations, it insists that "only the Chinese people can decide whether China's political system is good or not."<sup>115</sup> And because the CCP reserves the exclusive right to speak on behalf of those people, the case is prejudged. This, too, is the model that China promotes, and it encourages in Africa the same naked substitution of parochial for democratic and national interests that it generates at home.

On February 23, 2022, Xi Jinping issued a congratulatory letter marking the inauguration of the Mwalimu Julius Nyerere Leadership School in Tanzania.<sup>116</sup> A gift of the CCP, the school was built at a cost of Sh100 billion (approximately \$45 million) by the China Railway Jianchang Engineering Company, the same company that built the Tanzania-Zambia Railway (TAZARA) in 1976. President Hassan of Tanzania attended the ceremony, as did leading members of the six regional ruling parties that co-founded the school and are served by it: Chama Cha Mapinduzi (Tanzania), the African National Congress (South Africa), FRELIMO (Mozambique), MPLA (Angola), SWAPO (Namibia), and ZANU PF (Zimbabwe).

The school could have been open to all political parties, but its status as a cadre school for only some of them and not for national governments is fundamental to its identity and lays bare the hidden cost of the CCP's gift. In her remarks at the inauguration ceremony, President Hassan spoke of using the school to revive the fortunes of southern Africa's aging liberation parties by inculcating young people with patriotism, leadership, and ideology so that they would participate in politics "within their liberation parties" rather than support upstart challengers.<sup>117</sup> Coupled with the attendance of China's ambassador to Tanzania at the ceremony, it is impossible to see this school as anything other than direct intrusion by China's government in the domestic partisan politics of six African nations in a way calculated to affect electoral outcomes. That may suit the ruling parties who benefit, but it belies the authenticity of China's claims about noninterference and is corrosive to democracy.<sup>118</sup>

The PRC government's reasons for investing in networks of African elites are varied. Disseminating its political values and governance model builds domestic and international legitimacy for them. Not unlike the 1960s, when it vied against the Soviet Union in Africa as the leader of world socialism, China today portrays itself as the ascendant power of the twenty-first century. Its capacity to cultivate a following among other nations supports that self-image, as does its willingness to bully and punish those who do not submit. African leaders seem to understand this and perform accordingly by lavishing public praise upon China. The cautionary examples of Australia and Lithuania, which have suffered costly economic boycotts for antagonizing China, are plain to see. And quite apart from geopolitical considerations, China's people are justly proud of their country's achievements and are eager to share their experience with others.

But China also cultivates African elites with tactical considerations in mind. China's government draws liberally on its network of foreign supporters when it wishes to demonstrate that it is on the right side of an issue. No voice is too peripheral to be left out. Hence in 2019, as China's intensifying pressure on Hong Kong and Taiwan sparked international concern, a chorus of African elites spoke up, including Namibia's Minister of Land Reform, who reaffirmed "the sovereignty and territorial integrity of China which includes Hong Kong and Taiwan as recognised by the international community."<sup>119</sup> At the United Nations and other international forums, China also draws on the goodwill

it has built with African elites and its economic leverage over them to mobilize voting coalitions.<sup>120</sup> These coalitions protect China from censure for its human rights record and weaken the protections available to all by helping it to rebalance global norms away from individual rights protection toward collective rights and the rights of sovereign states.<sup>121</sup> They also find common cause with China in arguing for curbs on the flow of information across borders, and marginalizing independent civil society actors such as academics and NGOs who share in internet governance.<sup>122</sup> With such "all-weather friends," China threatens to become an engine for mobilizing and reproducing illiberalism globally.

# **Corporate Responsibility**

Initiatives that seek to influence elite perceptions of the PRC's governance also conveniently gloss over the abusive practices of state and state-sponsored businesses from China across Africa. From Sierra Leone to Zimbabwe, cases of maltreatment of local workers have been increasingly caught on camera and brought to public attention, and a steady stream of exposés has shed light on the serial, cruel mistreatment of African workers. These abuses take a variety of forms. For example, a landmark Human Rights Watch report in 2011 revealed that Zambian employees were forced by China's state-owned mining companies to work eighteen-hour shifts in extreme conditions, or risk losing their jobs.<sup>123</sup> More recently, an analysis of China's joint ventures with local counterparts in twelve African countries details a litany of strategies used to control and withhold the flow of knowledge transfer to local partners.<sup>124</sup>

The mining industry across the continent has been a magnet for unscrupulous foreign actors, and financial links with the government of the PRC have not inhibited these practices. An investigative report in November 2021 revealed a litany of alleged abuses perpetrated against local workers in the DRC's Lualaba province by state-affiliated actors from China. Due to low wages and capricious pay reductions, one worker at the Tenke Fungurume mine, of which the partially state-owned China Molybdenum enjoys a majority share, described the working conditions as akin to slavery.<sup>125</sup> These abuses are not unique to the DRC. In June 2021, a subsidiary of the partially state-owned China was caught on video assaulting a local worker in Sierra Leone.<sup>126</sup> Other beatings and shootings of local workers by PRC nationals have been caught on camera in Rwanda and Zimbabwe.<sup>127</sup>

Most recently, these abusive practices have taken on new forms during the COVID-19 pandemic. Opened in 2009, the Ogun-Guangdong Free Trade Zone (FTZ) in Ogun State, Nigeria, was developed by the local state government in partnership with a consortium of companies from China, including the state-owned Guangdong Xinguang International Group.<sup>128</sup> In April 2020, after a public lockdown was ordered due to the pandemic, a firm from China operating in the FTZ reportedly locked its workers within its premises without

pay. The workers destroyed two of the company's vehicles and set another ablaze before police intervened.<sup>129</sup> Following the incident, further accusations were leveled against firms from China—operating both within the state-sponsored FTZ and across Ogun—by local workers over child labor, insufficient protective equipment, and a lack of compensation after serious injuries.<sup>130</sup> Much like the environmental damage and regulatory noncompliance evident in natural resource industries, these labor abuses constitute flagrant violations of existing national laws that seek to protect host communities.

While countless numbers of such abuses go unaddressed, civil society organizations have successfully held perpetrators to account when national-level leaders are willing to demand a more equitable relationship with counterparts from China. Despite continued violations, the DRC has demonstrated some success in this regard. As outlined in the earlier discussion of natural resource extraction, in recent years DRC president Felix Tshisekedi has shown a keen willingness to engage with actors from China to strike a more favorable balance. In May 2021, Tshisekedi vowed that he would renegotiate contracts with foreign firms.<sup>131</sup> Subsequently, in July 2021, civil society groups circulated a video on social media that depicted allegedly trespassing artisanal miners being whipped by soldiers on the orders of managers from China in Lualaba province. The interim governor of the province, Fifi Masuka, publicly condemned the actions and vowed accountability.<sup>132</sup> Shortly thereafter, both the local soldiers and Chinese managers were detained and charged.<sup>133</sup> While other abuses have gone overlooked and unpunished, President Tshisekedi's stated desire of engaging with foreign actors in a more equitable manner appears to have given a green light to authorities within Lualaba province to enforce the law in a highly visible case of abuse. Other governments and civil society actors in the region can draw inspiration from this example.

## Conclusion

The diverse nations of sub-Saharan Africa are bound to China by a web of linkages that are rich with opportunities and risks. This handbook documents the sharp power dimensions of those linkages with the aim of empowering Africans to strike a more favorable, vigilant, and democratic balance among them. Although the Chinese government touts its dealings in Africa as partnerships among equals, overall they fall far short of that ideal. Beijing's high-flown rhetoric masks a deeply asymmetric relationship full of unfulfilled promises, hidden costs, and corrosive impacts.

China's political system is characterized by autocracy, corruption, repression, secrecy, weak labor rights, environmental degradation, extreme inequality, and censorship. Whenever China ventures abroad it carries those burdens with it. When the Chinese government boasts that its engagements come with no strings attached, it is confessing that it is unprincipled. While superficially appealing, this position gives actors from China license to exploit local gaps in regulatory enforcement, administrative capacity, knowledge, and good governance,



and to work with whomever will serve their interests. Given the resource advantages these actors often enjoy, none of this is good for Africa.

Yet, Africans have power. Every engagement cataloged in these pages involved African agency and negotiation, and an assessment and distribution of costs and benefits. Dealings that compromise sovereignty or sacrifice the public interest to enrich or benefit a few are regrettably common, but counterexamples are also sufficiently numerous to point the way toward an effective response.

Democracies prosper with vigorous investments in their foundations. Governments should train officials at all levels in recognizing, resisting, and building resilience against sharp power not just from China but also from all international partners. Those with greater capacity to defend their sovereignty, impartially monitor and enforce compliance with their laws, and resist state capture by powerful factions or parties can provide technical assistance to others. A constellation of courts, parliaments, journalists, anticorruption campaigners, environmental activists, unions, labor rights organizations, and engaged citizens can prevail over parochial interests and ensure transparency, rule of law, and public accountability. Broadening this base through support of genuinely independent civic groups, research, education, and advocacy is essential, because sharp power flourishes in ignorance and darkness.

Platforms for shared learning within and across nations can create redundancy and resilience. Those constrained from covering local instances of sharp power can expose them in neighboring jurisdictions. The African Union, international nongovernmental organizations, bilateral partners, and multilateral agencies can complement these initiatives and sponsor regional or national networks of experienced personnel to plug local gaps in skills and knowledge.

Just as China can help Africa achieve sustainable economic and technological development, Africa can supply the commodities and markets that China desires. The goal is not to exclude China from Africa, but rather to shift its engagements there onto a more equitable footing and to equip Africans to make wiser, more informed choices among *all* the global partners available to them. The capacity to expose and resist sharp power is an essential tool in the defense of universal democratic values, sovereignty, and good governance.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This handbook and the program it capped were funded by a grant from the Global Engagement Center at the US Department of State. The grant was administered by the Institute for War and Peace Reporting. The Hoover Institution wishes to thank both organizations for their interest and support.

#### NOTES

1 Christopher Walker, "What Is 'Sharp Power'?," Journal of Democracy 29, no. 1 (2018): 9–23.

2 "African Economic Outlook 2018," African Development Bank, Abidjan (2018): 81, https://www.afdb.org/en /documents/document/african-economic-outlook-aoe-2018-99877.

3 Emi Suzuki, "World's Population Will Continue to Grow and Will Reach Nearly 10 Billion by 2050," World Bank Data blog, July 8, 2019, https://blogs.worldbank.org/opendata/worlds-population-will-continue-grow-and-will -reach-nearly-10-billion-2050.

4 "Report on Employment in Africa (Re-Africa) – Tackling the Youth Employment Challenge," International Labour Organization, Geneva (2020): 42, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---africa/---ro-abidjan/documents /publication/wcms\_753300.pdf.

5 For improvements in education, see David K. Evans and Amina Mendez Acosta, "Education in Africa: What Are We Learning?," *Journal of African Economies* 30, no. 1 (2021): 13–54.

6 State of the Climate in Africa 2020 (WMO-No. 1275), World Meteorological Organization, 2021.

7 Gebremedhin Gebremeskel Haile, Qiuhong Tang, Seyed-Mohammad Hosseini-Moghari, Xingcai Liu, T. G. Gebremicael, Guoyong Leng, Asfaw Kebede, Ximeng Xu, and Xiaobo Yun, "Projected Impacts of Climate Change on Drought Patterns over East Africa," *Earth's Future* 8, no. 7 (2020): 1–23.

8 Eoin F. McGuirk and Nathan Nunn, "Transhumant Pastoralism, Climate Change, and Conflict in Africa," NBER Working Paper 28243, May 2021.

9 State of the Climate, 5.

10 Jørgen Møller and Svend-Erik Skaaning, "The Third Wave: Inside the Numbers," *Journal of Democracy* 24, no. 4 (2013): 97–109.

11 A variety of democratic and autocratic governments succumbed to military juntas. In each case, the armed forces: assumed power in Chad after the death of the entrenched leader Idriss Déby (April 2021), deposed an interim government through a palace coup in Mali (May 2021), disbanded a popularly elected government in Guinea (September 2021), dissolved the transitional government in Sudan (October 2021), and overthrew a popularly elected president in Burkina Faso (January 2022).

12 Kim Harrisberg, "Slowdowns and Shutdowns: Africans Challenge Internet Restrictions," *Global Citizen*, August 12, 2021, https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/africans-challenge-internet-restrictions /#:~:text=In%20late%20June%2C%20eSwatini%20imposed,turned%20violent%20in%20recent %20months.

13 Dorothée Baumann-Pauly, "Why Cobalt Mining in the DRC Needs Urgent Attention," Council on Foreign Relations, October 29, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/blog/why-cobalt-mining-drc-needs-urgent-attention.

14 Dionne Searcey, Michael Forsythe, and Eric Lipton, "A Power Struggle over Cobalt Rattles the Clean Energy Revolution," *New York Times*, November 20, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/20/world/china-congo-cobalt.html.

15 However, Taipei has exchanged representatives with, and operates liaison offices in, Nigeria, South Africa, and the unrecognized, self-declared independent Somaliland region of Somalia.

16 Caiphus Kgosana, "ANC Seeks China's Help to Win Votes," *Sunday Times*, July 29, 2018, https://www.timeslive .co.za/sunday-times/news/2018-07-28-anc-seeks--chinas-help-to--win--votes; Arran Elcoate, "'We Are Chinese': How China Is Influencing Sierra Leone's Presidential Election," *The Diplomat*, March 16, 2018, https://thediplomat .com/2018/03/we-are-chinese-how-china-is-influencing-sierra-leones-presidential-election.



17 Michael M. Phillips, "China Seeks First Military Base on Africa's Atlantic Coast, U.S. Intelligence Finds," *Wall Street Journal*, December 5, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-seeks-first-military-base-on-africas-atlantic-coast-u-s-intelligence-finds-11638726327.

18 Ammar A. Malik, Bradley Parks, Brooke Russell, Joyce Jiahui Lin, Katherine Walsh, Kyra Solomon, Sheng Zhang, Thai-Binh Elston, and Seth Goodman, *Banking on the Belt and Road: Insights from a New Global Dataset of 13,427 Chinese Development Projects* (Williamsburg, VA: AidData at William & Mary, 2021), 17, https:// www.aiddata.org/publications/banking-on-the-belt-and-road.

19 Nancy Lee and Mauricio Cardenas Gonzalez, "Stuck Near Ten Billion: Public-Private Infrastructure Finance in Sub-Saharan Africa," Center for Global Development Policy Paper 251, February 2022, https://www.cgdev.org /publication/stuck-near-ten-billion-public-private-infrastructure-finance-sub-saharan-africa.

20 *Chinese Loans to Africa Database*, version 2.0, China Africa Research Initiative and Boston University Global Development Policy Center, 2021, https://chinaafricaloandata.bu.edu.

21 Carla D. Jones, Hermann A. Ndofor, and Mengge Li, "Chinese Economic Engagement in Africa: Implications for US Policy," Foreign Policy Research Institute, January 24, 2022, https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/01/chinese -economic-engagement-in-africa.

22 Kathrin Hille and David Pilling, "China Applies Brakes to Africa Lending," *Financial Times*, January 10, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/64b4bcd5-032e-4be5-aa3b-e902f5b1345e.

23 Sebastian Horn, Carmen M. Reinhart, and Christoph Trebesch, "China's Overseas Lending," *Journal of International Economics* no. 133 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinteco.2021.103539.

24 Malik et al., Banking on the Belt and Road, 1.

25 "Chinese Bank Imposes 'Aggressive' Terms over Uganda Airport Debt," *South China Morning Post*, February 28, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3168719/chinese-bank-imposes-aggressive-terms -over-uganda-airport-debt.

26 Anna Gelpern, Sebastian Horn, Scott Morris, Brad Parks, and Christoph Trebesch, *How China Lends: A Rare Look into 100 Debt Contracts with Foreign Governments*, Peterson Institute for International Economics, Kiel Institute for the World Economy, Center for Global Development, and AidData at William & Mary (2021), https://www.aiddata.org/publications/how-china-lends.

27 Malik et al., Banking on the Belt and Road, 12.

28 World Economic Outlook Database, October 2021, International Monetary Fund, https://www.imf.org /en/Publications/WEO/weo-database/2021/October; Wan Haiyuan and Meng Fanqiang, "Opinion: China Has 600 Million People with Monthly Income Less Than \$141. Is That True?," *Caixin Global*, June 6, 2020, https://www .caixinglobal.com/2020-06-06/opinion-china-has-600-million-people-with-monthly-income-less-than-141-is -that-true-101564071.html.

29 Haiyuan and Fanqiang, "Opinion: China Has 600 Million People."

30 Sebastian Horn, Carmen M. Reinhart, and Christoph Trebesch, "China's Overseas Lending—Loan-Level Dataset and Country Debt Stock Estimates," Mendeley Data, version 1, September 10, 2021, http://doi.org/10.17632 /4mm6kdj4xg.1.

31 Horn, Reinhart, and Trebesch, "China's Overseas Lending."

32 Yun Sun, "FOCAC 2021: China's Retrenchment from Africa?," Brookings Institution, December 6, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2021/12/06/focac-2021-chinas-retrenchment-from-africa.

33 Xi Jinping, "Full Text: Xi Jinping's Keynote Speech at Opening Ceremony of 8th FOCAC Ministerial Conference," CGTN Africa, November 29, 2021, https://africa.cgtn.com/2021/11/29/full-text-xi-jinpings-keynote -speech-at-opening-ceremony-of-8th-focac-ministerial-conference.

34 Mary Ajith Goch, "China Explores South Sudan's Oil Sector without Environmental Care," China's Sharp Power in Africa Series, Hoover Institution, January 25, 2022, https://www.hoover.org/research/china-explores-south -sudans-oil-sector-without-environmental-care.

35 Joakino Francis, "Over 200 Children Born with Deformities in Oil Fields—Report," Eye Radio, April 19, 2021, https://eyeradio.org/over-200-children-born-with-deformities-in-oil-fields-report.

36 Agnes Ebo'o, "China's Domination of Distant-Water Fishing: The Impact on West and Central Africa," China's Sharp Power in Africa Series, Hoover Institution, January 25, 2022, https://www.hoover.org/research/chinas -domination-distant-water-fishing-impact-west-and-central-africa.

37 Ebenezer Zor, "Prez Mahama Charges Task Force to Deal with Galamsey Menace," *News Ghana*, May 14, 2013, https://newsghana.com.gh/prez-mahama-charges-task-force-to-deal-with-galamsey-menace.

38 "Ghana Arrests Chinese over 'Illegal Mining'," Al Jazeera, June 7, 2013, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2013 /6/7/ghana-arrests-chinese-over-illegal-mining.

39 Eric Olander, "Growing Civil Society Anger in Ghana about the Government's Perceived Double Standard in How It Treats Chinese 'Galamsey'," China Africa Project, April 22, 2021, https://chinaafricaproject.com/2021/04/22/growing -civil-society-anger-in-ghana-about-the-governments-perceived-double-standard-in-how-it-treats-chinese-galamsey; Eric Olander, "Ghana AG: Chinese Nationals Arrested for Illegal Mining Will Not Be Deported and Will Instead Do Prison Time in Ghana," China Africa Project, June 1, 2021, https://chinaafricaproject.com/2021/06/01/ghana-ag-chinese -nationals-arrested-for-illegal-mining-will-not-be-deported-and-will-instead-do-prison-time-in-ghana.

40 Agence France Presse, "DR Congo Lawmakers Urge Reparations over Illegal Mining," France 24, November 17, 2021, https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20211117-dr-congo-lawmakers-urge-reparations-over-illegal-mining.

41 Helen Reid, "China Backs Congo's Ban on 6 Small Chinese Mining Companies," *Reuters*, September 14, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/congo-mining-china/china-backs-congos-ban-on-6-small-chinese-mining -companies-idUSL8N2QG3G2.

42 Aaron Ross and Karin Strohecker, "EXCLUSIVE Congo Reviewing \$6 Bln Mining Deal with Chinese Investors— Finmin," *Reuters*, August 30, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/exclusive-congo-reviewing-6-bln -mining-deal-with-chinese-investors-finmin-2021-08-27.

43 Aaron Ross and Helen Reid, "Congo's \$6 Bln China Mining Deal 'Unconscionable,' Says Draft Report," *Reuters*, October 8, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/congos-6-bln-china-mining-deal-unconscionable-says-draft -report-2021-10-08.

44 Jevans Nyabiage, "China Paints Picture of African Partnership with Gleaming Public Works," *South China Morning Post*, February 14, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3166864/china-paints -picture-african-partnership-gleaming-public-works.

45 César Calderón and Luis Servén, "Infrastructure and Economic Development in Sub-Saharan Africa," *Journal of African Economies* 9, supplement 1 (2010): i13–i87; Pedro Conceição, *The Next Frontier: Human Development and the Anthropocene*, Human Development Report 2020, United Nations Development Program, 243.

46 Lee and Gonzalez, "Stuck Near Ten Billion."

47 David Aschauer, "Is Government Spending Stimulative?," Staff Memorandum, Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, 1987.

48 Nuno Limão and Anthony J. Venables, "Infrastructure, Geographical Disadvantage, Transport Costs, and Trade," *World Bank Economic Review* 15, no. 3 (2001): 451–79.

49 Rueben L. Lifuka, "Corruption in the Zambian Construction Sector: The China Factor," China's Sharp Power in Africa Series, Hoover Institution, January 18, 2022, 4–8, https://www.hoover.org/research/corruption-zambian -construction-sector-china-factor.



50 Oluwatosin Adeshokan, "China's Investment Drive and Africa's Disjointed Infrastructure," *The Diplomat*, December 21, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/12/chinas-investment-drive-and-africas-disjointed -infrastructure/#:~:text=The%20BRI%20had%20an%20initial,trade%20on%20the%20African%20continent .&text=In%202017%2C%20Chinese%20firms%20won,%2C%20construction%2C%20and%20procurement %20contracts.

51 Abdullateef Aliyu and Chris Agabi, "FG Summons CCECC over Delay on Lagos-Ibadan Rail Project," *Daily Trust*, April 12, 2021, https://dailytrust.com/fg-summons-ccecc-over-delay-on-lagos-ibadan-rail-project.

52 Geoff Iyatse, Femi Adekoya, Benjamin Alade, and Joke Falaju, "Lagos-Ibadan Rail Service in Costly, Unfriendly Takeoff," *The Guardian*, December 11, 2020, https://guardian.ng/news/lagos-ibadan-rail-service-in-costly -unfriendly-takeoff.

53 GCR Staff, "Kenya's Court of Appeals Finds SGR Contract with China Road and Bridge Corporation Was Illegal," Global Construction Review, June 29, 2020, https://www.globalconstructionreview.com/kenyas-court-appeals -finds-sgr-contract-china-brid.

54 Kamau Muthoni, "Government Illegally Hired a Chinese Firm to Build SGR, Court Declares," *The Standard*, June 20, 2020, https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/business/news/article/2001375723/court-declares-sh500b-sgr -deal-with-china-illegal.

55 Reuters Staff, "Tanzania's China-Backed \$10 Billion Port Plan Stalls over Terms: Official," *Reuters*, May 22, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-tanzania-port-idUSKCN1ST084.

56 Emmanuel Onyango, "Tanzania Gives Chinese Firm Conditions for Bagamoyo Port," *East African*, October 20, 2019, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/business/tanzania-gives-chinese-firm-conditions-for-bagamoyo -port-1429708.

57 Ken Moriyasu, "Tanzania to Revive \$10bn Indian Ocean Port Project with China," *Nikkei Asia*, June 27, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Indo-Pacific/Tanzania-to-revive-10bn-Indian-Ocean-port -project-with-China.

58 "African Economic Outlook 2018."

59 See, for example, the MFA communiqué, "China and Africa in the New Era: A Partnership of Equals," November 26, 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/2649\_665393/202111/t20211126 \_10453904.html.

60 Mila Malavoloneke and Liu Ying, "Rethinking China-Africa Trade Relations: The Impact of a Sino-Africa FTA on Trade Balance," African Economic Conference, 2021, https://aec.afdb.org/en/papers/rethinking-china -africa-trade-relations-impact-sino-africa-fta-trade-balance-401.

61 Sun, "FOCAC 2021."

62 Development Reimagined, "From China-Africa to Africa-China: A Blueprint for a Green and Inclusive Continent-Wide African Strategy Towards China," June 2021: 20, https://usercontent.one/wp/development reimagined.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/blueprint-final-11.06.pdf.

63 USAID, "USAID East Africa Trade and Investment Hub Overview of the Cotton, Textile and Apparel Sectors in East Africa Region (Kenya, Uganda, Tanzania, Ethiopia, Madagascar and Mauritius) and Benchmarking with Sri Lanka and Bangladesh," February 2018, https://agoa.info/images/documents/15582/hubmappingofeacand benchmarkingwithsrilankaandbangladesh.pdf.

64 Tilman Altenburg, Xiao Chen, Wilfried Lütkenhorst, Cornelia Staritz, and Lindsay Whitfield, "Exporting Out of China or Out of Africa? Automation Versus Relocation in the Global Clothing Industry," Deutsches Institut für Entwicklungspolitik, 2020, https://www.die-gdi.de/uploads/media/DP\_1.2020.pdf.

65 "Operational Phase of the African Continental Free Trade Area Launched," African Union, February 13, 2022, https://au.int/en/articles/operational-phase-african-continental-free-trade-area-launched.

66 Lauren Johnston and Marc Lanteigne, "Here's Why China's Trade Deal with Mauritius Matters," World Economic Forum, February 15, 2021, https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2021/02/why-china-mauritius-trade -deal-matters.

67 Sun, "FOCAC 2021."

68 Xi Jinping, "Uphold the Tradition of Always Standing Together and Jointly Build a China-Africa Community with a Shared Future in the New Era," November 29, 2021, Keynote Speech at the Opening Ceremony of the 8th Ministerial Conference of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation.

69 See "China to Grant Zero-Tariff Treatment for Least-Developed Countries," Xinhua, December 15, 2021, http:// www.news.cn/english/2021-12/15/c\_1310374918.htm. This scheme is more formally known as the "special and preferential tariff scheme." See UNCTAD, *Handbook on the Special and Preferential Tariff Scheme of China for Least Developed Countries*, 2016, https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/itcdtsbmisc76\_en.pdf.

70 The cumulative nominal gross domestic product of Nigeria, Egypt, South Africa, Kenya, and Ghana surpass 50 percent of the continent's total nominal GDP of approximately \$2,692 billion. See the International Monetary Fund's World Economic Outlook Database, October 2021. For more on the PRC's tariffs on manufactured consumer goods, see Development Reimagined, "From China-Africa to Africa-China," 61.

71 Originally the Trade and Development Act, 2000, https://agoa.info/images/documents/2/AGOA\_legal \_text.pdf.

72 Witney Schneidman and Zenia A. Lewis, "The African Growth and Opportunity Act: Looking Back, Looking Forward," Brookings Institution, June 2012, 4, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/agoa\_full\_report.pdf.

73 Zhina Sun and Ehizuelen Michael Mitchell Omoruyi, "Effect of China's Zero-Tariff Treatment under FOCAC on Export Diversification in Beneficiary Countries in Africa," *Journal of African Trade* 8, no. 1 (2021): 23–32.

74 Development Reimagined, "From China-Africa to Africa-China," 81.

75 *Mapping China's Tech Giants*, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, June 2021 update, https://chinatechmap .aspi.org.au; *Freedom on the Net 2018: The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism*, Freedom House, 2018, 9, https:// freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FOTN\_2018\_Final.pdf.

76 Emily de La Bruyère, Doug Strub, and Jonathon Marek, eds., *China's Digital Ambitions: A Global Strategy to Supplant the Liberal Order*, National Bureau of Asian Research Special Report no. 97, March 1, 2022, https://www .nbr.org/publication/chinas-digital-ambitions-a-global-strategy-to-supplant-the-liberal-order.

77 Jonathan E. Hillman and Maesea McCalpin, "Watching Huawei's 'Safe Cities'," *CSIS Briefs*, November 2019, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/191030\_HillmanMcCalpin\_HuaweiSafeCity \_layout\_v4.pdf.

78 Stephen Kafeero, "Uganda Is Using Huawei's Facial Recognition Tech to Crack Down on Dissent after Anti-government Protests," *Quartz Africa*, November 27, 2020, https://qz.com/africa/1938976/uganda-uses -chinas-huawei-facial-recognition-to-snare-protesters.

79 Joe Parkinson, Nicholas Bariyo, and Josh Chin, "Huawei Technicians Helped African Governments Spy on Political Opponents," *Wall Street Journal*, August 15, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/huawei-technicians -helped-african-governments-spy-on-political-opponents-11565793017.

80 Eric L. Piza, Brandon C. Welsh, David P. Farrington, and Amanda L. Thomas, "CCTV Surveillance for Crime Prevention," *Criminology & Public Policy* 18, no. 1 (2019), https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1745-9133.12419.



81 Autocratization Turns Viral: Democracy Report 2021, V-Dem Institute, University of Gothenburg, 2021, https:// www.v-dem.net/static/website/files/dr/dr\_2021.pdf; Louis Amédée Darga and Suhaylah Peeraullee, "Can Mauritius Save a Democracy in Trouble?," Washington Post, June 25, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics /2021/06/25/can-mauritians-save-democracy-trouble; Ziyanda Stuurman and Suhaylah Peeraullee, "Mauritians' Demand for Democracy Remains High Despite Waning Quality," Afrobarometer Dispatch no. 457, June 10, 2021.

82 Roukaya Kasenally, *The Trappings of the Mauritius Safe City Project*, China's Sharp Power in Africa Series, Hoover Institution, January 18, 2022, https://www.hoover.org/research/trappings-mauritius-safe-city-project.

83 Ghalia Kadiri and Joan Tilouine, "A Addis-Abeba, le siège de l'Union africaine espionné par Pékin," *Le Monde*, January 27, 2018, https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2018/01/26/a-addis-abeba-le-siege-de-l-union-afri caine-espionne-par-les-chinois\_5247521\_3212.html.

84 Freedom on the Net 2018, 9.

85 Asterius Banzi, "Tanzania Seeks Chinese Help in Social Media," *East African*, August 1, 2017, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/news/Tanzania-seeks-Chinese-help-in-social-media/2558-4041306-d66m76z/index.html.

86 Parkinson, Bariyo, and Chin, "Huawei Technicians."

87 "'China Controls Its 1.3bn People'—Aisha Buhari Backs Regulation of Social Media," *The Cable*, November 30, 2019, https://www.thecable.ng/china-controls-its-1-3bn-people-aisha-buhari-backs-regulation-of-social-media.

88 Fair Game: The Endangered Media Space for Foreign Correspondents Inside China 2022, International Federation of Journalists, February 2, 2022, https://www.ifj.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/IFJ\_FCR\_2022\_\_1\_.pdf; Hong Kong Journalists Association, *Freedom in Tatters*, July 19, 2021, https://www.ifj.org/media-centre/news/detail /category/press-releases/article/hong-kong-journalists-association-release-report-on-the-deterioration-of -press-freedom.html.

89"Xi Jinping Presided Over a Symposium on News and Public Opinion Work and Delivered an Important Speech" 习近平主持召开新闻舆论工作座谈会并发表重要讲话, China National Radio 央广网, February 20, 2016, http:// china.cnr.cn/news/20160220/t20160220\_521420357.shtml.

90 *2021 Killed List*, International Federation of Journalists, December 10, 2021, https://www.ifj.org/media-centre /news/detail/category/press-releases/article/human-rights-day-45-journalists-killed-in-2021-and-365-still-in -prison.html.

91 Sarah Cook, *Beijing's Global Megaphone: The Expansion of Chinese Communist Party Media Influence Since 2017*, Freedom House, January 2020, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2020-02/01152020\_SR\_China \_Global\_Megaphone\_with\_Recommendations\_PDF.pdf; Renée Diresta, Carly Miller, Vanessa Molter, John Pomfret, and Glenn Tiffert, *Telling China's Story: The Chinese Communist Party's Campaign to Shape Global Narratives*, Hoover Institution and Stanford Internet Observatory, July 2020, https://fsi-live.s3.us -west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/sio-china\_story\_white\_paper-final.pdf.

92 *The China Story: Reshaping the World's Media*, International Federation of Journalists, June 23, 2020, https://www.ifj.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/IFJ\_ChinaReport\_2020.pdf.

93 "China Media Group Sets Up Collaboration Platform with Africa," *Capital News*, November 27, 2021, https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2021/11/china-media-group-sets-up-collaboration-platform-with-africa.

94 Jeff Conroy-Krutz, "The Squeeze on African Media Freedom," Journal of Democracy 31, no. 2 (2020), 97–98.

95 Ikenna Emewu, "Afri-China, Xinhua Sign Content Partnership," *Africa China Economy Magazine*, September 27, 2019, https://africachinapresscentre.org/2019/09/27/afri-china-xinhua-sign-content-partnership.

96 Ikenna Emewu, "CPC's Swift Life Saving Response History Contradicts Authoritarianism Allegations," *Africa China Economy Magazine*, June 3, 2021, https://africachinapresscentre.org/2021/06/03/cpcs-swift-life -saving-response-history-contradicts-authoritarianism-allegations/.

97 Dani Madrid-Morales, "Who Set the Narrative? Assessing the Influence of Chinese Global Media on News Coverage of COVID-19 in 30 African Countries," *Global Media and China* 6, no. 2 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1177%2F20594364211013714.

98 "Members of Belt and Road News Network Hail China's Efficient Efforts in Fighting Epidemic," *People's Daily Online*, February 21, 2020, http://en.brnn.com/n3/2020/0221/c415024-9660251.html.

99 Emeka Umejei, *Chinese Media in Africa: Perception, Performance, and Paradox* (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 2020), 108–10.

100 Umejei, Chinese Media in Africa, 111.

101 "Deepen China-Africa Media Cooperation and Enrich the China-Africa Community of Shared Destinies: Speech by H.E. Ambassador Liu Guangyuan at the Seminar on China-Africa Media Cooperation on 18th November, 2013," Embassy of the PRC in the Republic of Kenya, November 19, 2013, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/ceke//eng/xw /t1100582.htm.

102 "Zanele Buthelezi's Xinjiang Journal," China Radio International, 2022, http://chinaplus.cri.cn/zt/Zanele -Buthelezi-Xinjiang-Journal/index.html.

103 Maria Repnikova, *Chinese Soft Power* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2022); Madrid-Morales, "Who Set the Narrative?"; Herman Wasserman and Dani Madrid-Morales, "How Influential Are Chinese Media in Africa? An Audience Analysis in Kenya and South Africa," *International Journal of Communication* 12 (2018): 2212–31.

104 Yun Sun, "Political Party Training: China's Ideological Push in Africa?," Brookings Institution, July 5, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2016/07/05/political-party-training-chinas-ideological-push -in-africa.

105 *Africa-China Think Tanks Forum Report*, Policy Monitoring and Research Centre, 2019, https://pmrczambia.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Africa-China-Think-Tanks-Forum-2019-Report.pdf.

106 Lily Kuo, "Beijing Is Cultivating the Next Generation of African Elites by Training Them in China," *Quartz Africa*, December 14, 2017, https://qz.com/africa/1119447/china-is-training-africas-next-generation-of-leaders.

107 "China, Uganda in Renewed People-to-People Ties," Xinhua, September 21, 2019, https://web.archive.org /web/20200706045943/http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-09/21/c\_138411070.htm.

108 "Introduction to Our Department" 我部简介, International Department, Central Committee of CPC 中共 中央对外联络部, n.d., https://www.idcpc.gov.cn/zlbjj/wbjj/; David Shambaugh, "China's 'Quiet Diplomacy': The International Department of the Chinese Communist Party," *China: An International Journal* 5, no. 1 (2007): 26–54.

109 Will Green, Leyton Nelson, and Brittney Washington, *China's Engagement with Africa: Foundations for an Alternative Governance Regime*, U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 1, 2020, 6–7, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2020-05/Chinas\_Engagement\_Africa.pdf.

110 Eric Olander, "CCP 'Training Class' with Congo's Ruling Party Highlights Deepening Chinese Party-to-Party Engagement in Africa," China Africa Project, September 16, 2020, https://chinaafricaproject.com/2020/09/16/ccp -training-class-with-congos-ruling-party-highlights-deepening-chinese-party-to-party-engagement-in-africa.

111 Lina Benabdallah, "Power or Influence? Making Sense of China's Evolving Party-to-Party Diplomacy in Africa," *African Studies Quarterly* 19, nos. 3–4 (2020): 94–114.

112 Paul Nantulya, "China Promotes Its Party-Army Model in Africa," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, July 28, 2020, https://africacenter.org/spotlight/china-promotes-its-party-army-model-in-africa.

113 Xia Qingjie, "How Nations Succeed: General Principles Emerged from China's Economic Miracle," State Council Information Office of the PRC, February 9, 2022, http://english.scio.gov.cn/m/chinavoices/2022-02/09 /content\_78037483.htm; Benabdallah, "Power or Influence?," 94–114.



114 Li Wei, "Xi Sends Congratulatory Letter to 2021 South-South Human Rights Forum," Ministry of National Defense of the PRC, December 8, 2021, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2021-12/08/content\_4900762.htm.

115 Shi Yu, "Democracy in China, A 'Whole-Process' Democracy Run by the People," CGTN, December 9, 2021, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2021-12-09/Democracy-in-China-a-whole-process-democracy-run-by-the-people -15QTpioMzks/index.html.

116 Jevans Nyabiage, "China Opens Party School in Africa to Teach Its Model to Continent's Officials," *South China Morning Post*, February 26, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3168462/china -opens-party-school-africa-teach-its-model-continents.

117 Jacob Mosenda, "Africa's Leadership Academy Inaugurated in Tanzania," *The Citizen*, February 24, 2022, https://www.thecitizen.co.tz/tanzania/news/africa-s-leadership-academy-inaugurated-in-tanzania-3727716.

118 Caitlin Dearing Scott, "Does China's Involvement in African Elections and Politics Hurt Democracy?," *Democracy in Africa*, September 27, 2021, http://democracyinafrica.org/does-chinas-involvement-in-african -elections-and-politics-hurt-democracy.

119 Aletta Shikololo, "Namibia a Reliable Ally of China – Nujoma," *New Era Live*, September 30, 2019, https:// neweralive.na/posts/namibia-a-reliable-ally-of-china-nujoma.

120 The Costs of International Advocacy: China's Interference in United Nations Human Rights Mechanisms, Human Rights Watch, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/chinaun0917\_web.pdf.

121 Andréa Worden, "China's Win-Win at the UN Human Rights Council: Just Not for Human Rights," *Sinopsis*, May 28, 2020, https://sinopsis.cz/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/worden-unhrc-win-win.pdf.

122 Theo Lebryk, "The Fight over the Fate of the Internet: The Economic, Political, and Security Costs of China's Digital Standards Strategy," *China Focus*, April 21, 2021, https://chinafocus.ucsd.edu/2021/04/21/the-fight-over -the-fate-of-the-internet-the-economic-political-and-security-costs-of-chinas-digital-standards-strategy.

123 Matt Wells, "'You'll Be Fired If You Refuse': Labor Abuses in Zambia's Chinese State-Owned Copper Mines," *Human Rights Watch*, November 4, 2011, https://www.hrw.org/report/2011/11/04/youll-be-fired-if-you-refuse /labor-abuses-zambias-chinese-state-owned-copper.

124 A. Ado, R. Wanjiru, and Z. Su, "Chinese Expatriates Working with African Partners: Power Struggles and Knowledge Hiding," *Journal of Global Mobility* 9, no. 4 (2021): 519–42, https://doi.org/10.1108/JGM-12-2020-0080.

125 Pete Pattisson, "'Like Slave and Master': DRC Miners Toil for 30p an Hour to Fuel Electric Cars," *The Guardian*, November 8, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/nov/08/cobalt-drc-miners-toil-for -30p-an-hour-to-fuel-electric-cars.

126 Abdul Rashid Thomas, "Racist Chinese Worker in Sierra Leone Violently Attacks a Local Sierra Leonean Employee," *Sierra Leone Telegraph*, June 10, 2021, https://www.thesierraleonetelegraph.com/racist-chinese -worker-in-sierra-leone-violently-attacks-a-local-sierra-leonean-employee.

127 Eric Olander, "Rwanda: Video of Chinese Employer Beating Local Employee Goes Viral," *Africa Report*, September 3, 2021, https://www.theafricareport.com/124237/rwanda-video-of-chinese-employer-beating-local -employee-goes-viral; Kitsepile Nyathi, "China Clashes with Zimbabwean Unions over 'Systematic Abuse'," *East African*, July 8, 2021, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/rest-of-africa/china-zimbabwean-unions-3465864.

128 The state ownership of Guangdong Xinguang International Group is recognized in reporting by the CCP-affiliated *China Daily* newspaper. See "Corruption Still Rife in Construction Industry," *China Daily*, October 19, 2011, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/bizchina/2011-10/19/content\_13929903.htm.

129 Daud Olatunji, "Lockdown: Workers Set Chinese Company's Vehicle Ablaze in Ogun," *Punch*, April 15, 2020, https://punchng.com/lockdown-workers-set-chinese-companys-vehicle-ablaze-in-ogun/?utm\_source=auto -read-also&utm\_medium=web.

130 Lukman Abolade, "Nigerian Government Watches as Chinese Companies Violate Labour Laws, Workers' Rights," International Centre for Investigative Reporting, February 3, 2022, https://www.icirnigeria.org/nigerian -government-watches-as-chinese-companies-violate-labour-laws-workers-rights.

131 *Le Monde* and AFP, "En RDC, le président Tshisekedi veut renégocier les contrats miniers," *Le Monde*, May 14, 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2021/05/14/en-rdc-le-president-tshisekedi-veut-renegocier-les -contrats-miniers\_6080242\_3212.html.

132 José Mukendi, "Lualaba: Fifi Masuka saisit la justice pour dénoncer la torture de deux creuseurs artisanaux dans une mine appartenant aux sujets chinois," Actualite.cd, July 22, 2021, https://actualite.cd/2021/07/22 /lualaba-fifi-masuka-saisit-la-justice-pour-denoncer-la-torture-de-deux-creuseurs.

133 Fédor Mongendo, "RDC: FARDC condamne les mauvais actes affichés par les deux chinois," Congopresse.net, July 24, 2021, https://congopresse.net/rdc-fardc-condamne-les-mauvais-actes-affiches-par-les-deux-chinois.





The publisher has made this work available under a Creative Commons Attribution-NoDerivs 4.0 International license. To view a copy of this license, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/4.0.

The views expressed in this essay are entirely those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the staff, officers, or Board of Overseers of the Hoover Institution.

hoover.org

Copyright © 2022 by the Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University

28 27 26 25 24 23 22 7 6 5 4 3 2 1



# About the Authors



#### **GLENN TIFFERT**

Glenn Tiffert is a research fellow at the Hoover Institution and a historian of modern China. He co-leads the Hoover project on China's Global Sharp Power and works closely with government and civil society partners to document and build resilience against authoritarian interference with democratic institutions. Most recently, he coauthored and edited *Global Engagement: Rethinking Risk in the Research Enterprise* (2020).



#### **OLIVER MCPHERSON-SMITH**

Oliver McPherson-Smith is a doctoral candidate in political science at the University of Oxford. His research explores the politics of the private sector in Africa and the Middle East. He previously received a master's degree in Middle Eastern studies from Harvard University and a bachelor's degree in land economy from the University of Cambridge.



The Hoover Institution's project on China's Global Sharp Power (CGSP) tracks, documents, and analyzes how China's Communist party-state operates in the shadows to shape and control information flows, coerce governments and corporations, infiltrate and corrupt political systems, and exploit, disrupt, and debase civic institutions, particularly in open and democratic societies. Through its research and global partnerships, CGSP produces papers, lectures, conferences, workshops, publications, and web-accessible resources to educate opinion leaders and policy makers so that they may pursue diverse, balanced, and vigilant relationships with China, tailored to their circumstances.

For more information about this Hoover Institution project, visit us online at www.hoover.org/research-teams/chinas-global-sharp -power-project.

Hoover Institution, Stanford University 434 Galvez Mall Stanford, CA 94305-6003 650-723-1754 Hoover Institution in Washington 1399 New York Avenue NW, Suite 500 Washington, DC 20005 202-760-3200